Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

October 10, 2013
Minutes
Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Norman Hunt, Tim Loflin, and Darcus Bisher

Staff Attendees: Clerk to the Board Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick, Attorney Charles Harp 

Guest Attendees: see attached list
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Public Comment: Dan Caudle discussed that during his tenure as a Handy Board member, he had not seen a reporter from the Montgomery Herald ever attend a public meeting, so he was happy to see that the newspaper is now reporting District news. He further discussed that an August 21 article written by Linda Beaulieu included that Tom Lynge had stated the District was owed $250,000.00 by the Town of Troy, but that there was not a contract requiring such payment. Dan Caudle further explained that the article included discussion by Troy Manager Greg Zepher about the District deciding to build the line directly into the treatment plant, which extended it from the original ending location. Dan Caudle explained that he had served on the Board at that time and inquired whether this change would result in the District incurring additional cost. He inquired why Troy would have agreed to pay for the change when there was not a legal agreement in place which required such and reminded the public that Tim Loflin was the Board Chairperson at that time. He inquired who had authorized incurring the additional $250,000.00, and discussed that a vote on this matter was never taken.   

Adoption of the Agenda: Renae Stafford requested that Badin Lake Sewer Project be added as an item under the Regular Business Session. Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agenda with the revision, seconded by Norman Hunt passed by the Board 4-0. 

Town of Denton

Master Meter Calibration: Renae Stafford confirmed that on September 30, Miller Meter Services had completed the annual master meter calibrations with District employee Justin Sullivan present, and Town employee Al Penry present at least one location, and had found all master meters to be measuring accurately. Renae Stafford also explained that she had met with Mr. Miller regarding the Town’s request for replacement of the master meters, and that Mr. Miller had advised against replacing the entire meters and instead recommended that the District continue making repairs as necessary. She confirmed that staff’s recommendation is to inform the Town of Mr. Miller’s recommendation and/or offer to arrange a meeting for Mr. Miller to explain his advisement to the Town Manager. Tim Loflin inquired whether Mr. Miller would be able to provide his recommendation in writing for Denton and Renae Stafford agreed to request this.

Non Binding Arbitration: Renae Stafford discussed that as arranged at the September meeting, she, Karen Nash, Arlin Sechrist, and Charlie Harp had participated in a conference call with NCRWA regarding the District’s position on the water purchase contract with Denton. She explained that a tentative date for non-binding arbitration has been set for November 25, 2013.

Klopman Rd. Agreement: Renae Stafford reminded the Board that it was agreed at the September meeting that the District would consider the release of an area for sewer service after the Town provided a written agreement. The Board reviewed the agreement proposed by Denton and Charlie Harp confirmed it’s adequacy and explained that he had a couple of minor suggested changes. Following discussion, Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agreement releasing an area near Klopman Rd. for sewer service, with the revisions as recommended by Charlie Harp, and to authorize the Chairperson and/or Secretary to sign the revised document, Darcus Bisher seconded, passed by the Board 4-0.

Badin Lake Sewer Project: Renae Stafford explained that NCDENR has requested a revised hydraulic analysis because the infrastructure in ground does not match the NCDENR permitted plans, and that Marziano suspects that the infrastructure may match what is in the bid documents, just not what is in the permitted plans. She explained that if Marziano can prove to NCDENR that the permit was written incorrectly as he suspects, the District can avoid incurring the major expenditure of completing a revised hydraulic analysis, and also move forward with acquiring a modified permit and receiving authorization to connect remaining properties to the wastewater system. The Board reviewed an email quote of $1,500.00 from Marziano & McGougan for reviewing the NCDENR approved plans to determine if the permit was written incorrectly. Following brief discussion of what the District’s contract with Marziano & McGougan includes, Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the expenditure of $1,500.00 to Marziano & McGougan for reviewing/comparing the approved plans to the bid documents, seconded by Norman Hunt, and passed by the Board 4-0. 

Reports
Badin Lake Sewer Project: Renae Stafford explained that of the 65-70 properties authorized to connect, 26 have been made operational thus far, and additional connections are anticipated as property owners continue to complete the electrical and plumbing steps. 

Personnel: Renae Stafford confirmed that she had followed up with the county district attorney’s office concerning the letter Charlie Harp had submitted in regard to Tom Lynge, but that he had not provided a date for investigation, a decision, etc. Renae Stafford also confirmed that Leann Martin had followed up with the NC Board of Engineers and learned that a complaint has not been filed against Tom Lynge, so she will proceed with drafting a written complaint as discussed at the September meeting.   

Renae Stafford discussed that NCRWA had completed the two training sessions discussed at the September meeting. Renae Stafford also confirmed that she and Jay Thomas had completed some interviews for the vacant position in the Wastewater Department and decided to proceed with hiring a Worker who was capable of advancement, since no one had applied who was immediately qualified to be hired for the Technician position. She also informed the Board that after working out her notice, Angela Jennings had opted to remain employed with the District, and that she and Lisa Hedrick anticipate beginning interviews for the additional Customer Service position the following week. Renae Stafford discussed that in preparation of a new employee in the office, the administrative staff has recently rearranged furniture and switched office locations. 

Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report and Lisa Hedrick explained that at this point in the fiscal year, the District should be at 25%. She confirmed that Revenues are at 26%, and that on the Expenses side, Water Purchased is at 29% and the Water Department is at 27%. She further discussed that the Wastewater Department is at 25% and Administrative Department is at 19%. She also explained that employee Brenda Burton’s computer had crashed during the monthly billing which resulted in having to start over on the process, and that due to several aging computers in the office, as budgeted, several in the administrative department will be getting new computers.     

Water Loss: Karen Nash explained that the water loss is at 16% for the month and the Board discussed briefly. 

Tim Loflin made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, seconded by Darcus Bisher passed by the Board 4-0. No action taken. Tim Loflin made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 4-0.

Karen Nash made a motion for the salaries increases approved in September for Renae Stafford and Jay Thomas be made retroactive to August 5, 2013, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 4-0. Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve salary adjustment increases as recommended by their supervisors as follows: Angela Jennings, $15.00/hour, Justin Sullivan $18.00/hour, and Brandon Clodfelter $13.50/hour. Tim Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 4-0.

Norman Hunt requested information be provided at the November meeting so that the Board could consider increasing the interim sewer rate. Renae Stafford explained that the District does not know yet what the first debt payment will be, but agreed that the staff would research.

Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 4-0. Adjourned.
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